



Executive Summary

Democrats have been taking incremental steps toward universal health insurance coverage for nearly a century. The latest Affordable Care Act (ACA) subsidy expansions have pushed the U.S. closer to universal coverage than ever before. But skyrocketing health care costs — which makes coverage more expensive for individuals, employers, and the government — continue to hamstring the goal of universal coverage.

In 2021, the average premium for a family of four with employer-sponsored coverage was \$22,221. In response to exponentially growing increases in premiums, employers have been shifting costs onto their workers, with the result that roughly half of those with employer-sponsored coverage now are enrolled in high-deductible health plans. The average deductible for a family plan in 2021 was \$5,969. No wonder that Americans who don't have coverage cite high costs as the reason.

U.S. policymakers would like to bring down these high out-of-pocket costs, but don't have many policy levers to pull. However, in an effort encourage price competition between hospitals, in 2021, the U.S. Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) began requiring hospitals post the prices for 300 so-called "shoppable" services, online. They are required disclose "standard charges, including the rates they negotiate with insurance companies and the discounted price a hospital is willing to accept directly from a patient if paid in cash ... in a consumerfriendly display" so that patients can view them in advance.⁴ The idea is to help patients who haven't hit their deductibles or don't have full insurance coverage to shop around for care.

In reality though, only 14% of hospitals are in compliance with the regulation.⁵ The Biden administration has increased the maximum

non-compliance penalty to \$2 million per hospital. But even with the stiffened penalty, many hospitals have decided that with limited enforcement, the fine is worth the risk of non-compliance.

But if the rule were more effectively enforced, would price transparency alone really give consumers a break on their health care expenses?

This report looks at how the price transparency rule could reduce health care costs through two mechanisms. First, will the price transparency regulation encourage competition between providers and reduce costs? And secondly, does posting the cash price for shoppable services reduce costs for patients?

This report reviews the status of the price transparency regulation and finds that greater enforcement is needed to achieve the full potential of price transparency. After reviewing cash-pay data from 14 of the 300 "shoppable" billing codes we find that on average, hospitals charge 120% of the commercial insurance rates to cash pay patients. However, there is evidence to suggest that hospitals are inflating their publicly reported cash-pay rates from the rates they charge cash-pay patients at the point of service.

Policymakers need to consider more aggressive ways of obtaining health care pricing information. For example, they could consider requiring all-payer claims databases and even adopting price caps if hospitals refuse to comply with price transparency rules.



BACKGROUND

Despite spending a fifth of its economic output on health care, the U.S. ranks poorly among high-income countries in health outcomes.^{6,7} Clearly, we could be — and should be — getting more bang for our health care buck. Why aren't we?

Democrats have long focused their policy and political messaging around health care coverage rather than costs. But the two are interrelated: Soaring health care costs prevent many uninsured Americans from getting coverage and deter some employers from offering it. To help more people get coverage, Democrats passed the ACA which helped millions of people obtain affordable coverage through the health insurance exchanges. As a result, a majority view it favorably but for those who say the ACA hasn't helped them, they cite the high cost of insurance plans. ⁸

High health care costs are the reality for most Americans — both insured and uninsured. Employers have shifted more costs onto consumers and with high deductibles, many patients don't see the value of insurance unless disaster strikes. One study found that 94% of Americans believe the cost of health care in the U.S. is "higher than it should be." And 46% of insured adults report difficulty affording out-of-pocket costs not covered by their insurance. 10 Overall, Americans' top health care concern is the prices, according a KFF Health Tracking Poll. Not surprisingly, concerns about household expenses are more pronounced in households making less than \$40,000 annually, with at least six in 10 of those saying they are worried about being able to afford an unexpected medical bill.¹¹

Fixated on coverage, Democrats have overlooked the potential of improving price transparency. Because many insured Americans don't have coverage for the first \$5,000 or more of their care, they need

accurate pricing information up-front so that they can make informed health care decisions for their families. Price transparency helps insured patients use their resources wisely, uninsured patients shop for care, and insurers see what others are paying. In theory, with more price transparency in the health care market, consumers and insurers can use competition to reduce overall health care costs.

PROBLEM

In a recent effort to limit health care costs through better market incentives, CMS recently began requiring hospitals in the Medicare program (the vast majority of hospitals), offer clear pricing estimates for at least 300 shoppable medical services. Beginning in July 2022, health insurers will also be required to release the provider specific prices they pay. By revealing prices from both the insurance side and the hospitals, policymakers hope to make the commercial health care market more transparent.

The potential of price transparency to lower prices is threefold:

- Allow researchers to review the data to help improve understanding of health care pricing and pressure outliers to bring their prices more in-line with their peers.
- 2. Encourage lower negotiated rates between hospitals and insurers when they see what others are paying.
- Give consumers accurate information so they can shop around for care and allow them to use cash pay when it makes

Sunlight can be a powerful disinfectant for predatory pricing practices of some hospitals. After multiple news stories and studies exposed how just 10 hospitals were responsible for 97% of court actions against patients' outstanding bills, some changed their billing and collection practices. 12



Publishing prices will help bring public pressure to bear on hospitals who charge vastly more than their peers for essentially the same services.

The process of negotiating rates between the health care provider and insurer is very time consuming and expensive. One study found that the estimated costs of billing and insurance-related activities ranged from \$20 for a primary care visit to \$215 for an inpatient surgical procedure, representing 3% to 25% of provider revenue. If prices were more transparent up front, the contracting between parties could be made more efficient and affordable because they wouldn't need to spend so much time negotiating back and forth to get an agreed upon price.

Consumers have historically not been great at shopping around for care. 14 Patients typically stick with their doctor, go where a trusted provider or friend recommends, 15 and have a hard time comparing pricing across providers because of the welter of varying insurance coverage rules, surprise medical bills, and limited price information. Even under the current price transparency law, many hospitals obscure prices or give patients the runaround when they try to ask for them in advance of a procedure. 16 With more and more patients paying large deductibles before insurance coverage kicks in, it's important to give them the ability to compare costs between providers, even if they don't always use the information.

As a part of the CMS price transparency regulation, hospitals must post their cash pay prices to allow consumers to compare prices. They must also disclose what various insurers pay them which will allow insurers to see the differences between different payers. But additionally, the idea is to see what patients, who are uninsured or haven't yet hit their deductible pay, when using cash. Because dealing with insurance billing departments requires many hours of labor from the hospital, administrative costs are high. With

clear cash-pay rates, removing extra bureaucracy may be cheaper and, when used with certain services, could put downward pressure on health care prices. However, all of the benefits of price transparency are contingent on hospitals being compliant with the regulation.

DATA ANALYSIS

The CMS regulation requiring hospitals to disclose commercial and cash pay rates for 300 shoppable services codes went into effect January 1, 2021. However, there's been little enforcement to date. In addition to the study finding that roughly 14% of hospitals were in compliance, a study with earlier data and a larger sample size found that only 6% of hospitals were in compliance. Not until June did CMS issue its first fines (totaling \$1.1 million) to two hospitals in Georgia for failing to comply with the regulation.¹⁷

Due to low adherence to the regulation and the limited enforcement to date, price data availability is low. However, early studies have found that cash-pay rates are, on average, lower than average commercial rates, though there is substantial variation and the studies don't quantify the difference. 18

Turquoise Health, a company that collects all available pricing data, gave the Progressive Policy Institute a sample of the hospital pricing data. Using a sample of 14 from the 300 shoppable services hospitals are required to report on, we compared the average commercial price to the listed average cash pay price. We found that hospitals were charging, on average, 122.31% of the commercial rates for cash pay patients.

This doesn't make sense. It costs hospitals much more in labor costs to have employees negotiating with insurance companies, agreeing on a price, billing the company, and then following up about any billing errors. So why would hospitals list cash pay prices as higher than average commercial prices?



There are a few possible reasons:

- The data from the 14 codes selected are not representative of cash pay rates overall: We used a sample of 14 billing codes from the 300 shoppable services hospitals are required to provide price information for. These 14 could be outliers and do not represent the data overall.
- Hospitals charge more to cash-pay
 patients to increase profit margins: It's
 possible that hospitals are charging cash
 pay patients more because they can set
 the price unilaterally and patients have no
 one negotiating on their behalf. If this is
 the case, this seems highly predatory as
 cash-pay is cheaper for providers and
 should be reflected in a price discount,
 not an increase.
- Hospitals publicly report charging more to cash-pay patients than they actually do because the prices are fungible depending on patient need: Revealing large discounts to patients does not help hospitals in their contracting with insurers. As a result, hospitals may want to obscure the cash pay discounts to protect their rates — and the perceived discounts given — to insurers. Additionally, hospitals can write off uncompensated care as so called "bad debt" - essentially charity care which helps garner higher reimbursement rates with other government programs. If they assume a cash pay patient is never going to pay them, they can charge as much as possible and then write off the loss. In short, they have an incentive to create as much "bad debt" as possible for tax liability reasons.

According to data from Sidecar Health, a health insurance company that provides patients the ability to pay providers directly in cash at the point of care, cash pay is 30%

cheaper on average than average commercial insurance rates.ⁱ

If price information remains obscured from public inspection, it will be difficult to discern the true price consumers are paying for health care services. But with more public scrutiny and government enforcement of price transparency rules, cash pay may be able to lower health care costs.

CONCLUSION

Set cash rates from price transparency has the potential to reduce health care costs, if used appropriately. Health care providers can charge lower prices with cash pay patients because cutting out middleman bureaucracy can significantly reduce the provider's overhead. Better yet, health care providers who get cash upfront don't have to worry about a denied claim or missed payment down the road. For patients, cash pay means that they don't have to worry about if a doctor is in- or out-of-network — the price is the price (or should be).

Having clear cash pay rates can help both insured and uninsured individuals. Insured patients incur out-of-pocket costs before deductibles are met and with out-of-network providers and benefit from clearly pricing information. And uninsured patients should be able to navigate the system to access care — and compare costs — regardless of their insurance status.

It makes the most sense for patients to inquire about using cash pay rates:

- When the year is almost over and they're a long way from reaching the deductible
- When going to an out-of-network provider
- When a drug is cheaper in cash than with insurance and a co-pay

According to data shared from Sidecar Health, out of more than 70,000 cash prices, over 50% of the cash prices found in the market were at least 30% cheaper than the average commercially negotiated price.



If price transparency leads to less variation in health care pricing across payers and providers, it could also lead to savings. Studies have estimated that standardizing contracts between insurers and providers — which price transparency could contribute to — would reduce administrative costs by 30% to 60%. ¹⁹

But for price transparency rules to work, they need to be enforced. Senators Mike Braun, R-Ind., and Maggie Hassan, D-N.H., have called on CMS to increase its enforcement of the rules and the recent decision to fine two-noncompliant hospitals indicates that the administration is listening.²⁰

When people have a serious accident or medical emergency, they aren't inclined to comparison price shop. But most medical visits are for less than urgent care. When people do have time and inclination to compare prices, they should be able to do so. And allowing researchers and journalists to review pricing data can help expose the predatory billing practices that some providers engage in. Public scrutiny could help the industry move toward ethical, and transparent, billing practices.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Arielle Kane is the director of health care at PPI. Her research focuses on what comes next for health policy in order to expand access, reduce costs and improve quality. Specifically, she focusses on how innovation in health care can help meet the goals of the triple aim.



Appendix 1: Cash Pay vs. Commercial Rates

Code	Average Commercial Price	Average List Price	Average Cash Price	Percent difference between Commercial Price and Cash Price
45378	\$2,134.96	\$3,180.84	\$2,117.80	99.19623787%
99205	\$322.41	\$510.28	\$306.76	95.1459322%
743	\$18,546.00	\$40,201.42	\$23,645.34	127.4956325%
99204	\$254.23	\$407.63	\$247.45	97.33312355%
29881	\$5,856.35	\$11,685.73	\$7,662.63	130.8431019%
99203	\$196.22	\$302.32	\$182.35	92.93140353%
99284	\$1,051.85	\$2,629.04	\$1,849.50	175.833056%
99285	\$1,648.66	\$3,671.90	\$2,478.50	150.3342108%
99283	\$640.99	\$1,353.92	\$911.23	142.1597841%
80069	\$88.31	\$182.59	\$110.52	125.1500396%
93000	\$101.06	\$166.97	\$139.30	137.8389076%
72193	\$1,386.55	\$2,515.09	\$1,538.87	110.9855396%
70553	\$2,446.50	\$4,353.81	\$2,710.92	110.8080932%
76700	\$557.17	\$1,074.75	\$648.30	116.3558698%

Average percent difference between commercial and cash: 122.3150666%

Source: Turquoise Health



References

- ¹ "High-Deductible Health Plan Enrollment Among Adults Aged 18–64 With Employment-based Insurance Coverage," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, August 2018, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db317.htm.
- ² "Employer Health Benefits Survey 2021," Kaiser Family Foundation, https://www.kff.org/report-section/ehbs-2021-section-1-cost-of-health-insurance/
- ³ Jennifer Tobert and Kendal Orgera, "Key Facts about the Uninsured Population," Kaiser Family Foundation, November 2020, https://www.kff.org/uninsured/issue-brief/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/.
- ⁴ "Consumers," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, last modified December 1, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/hospital-price-transparency/consumers.
- ⁵ "Semi-Annual Hospital Price Transparency Compliance Report," Patient Rights Advocate, February 2022, https://www.patientrightsadvocate.org/semi-annual-compliance-report-2022.
- ⁶ "NHE Fact Sheet," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, last modified December 15, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/NHE-Fact-Sheet.
- ⁷ Eric C Schneider et al., "Mirror, Mirror 2021: Reflecting Poorly," The Commonwealth Fund, August 4, 2021, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/fund-reports/2021/aug/mirror-mirror-2021-reflecting-poorly.
- ⁸ Ashley Kirzinger et al., "KFF Health Tracking Poll March 2022: Economic Concerns and Health Policy, the ACA, and Views of Long-Term Care Facilities," Kaiser Family Foundation, March 31, 2022, https://www.kff.org/health-costs/poll-finding/kff-health-tracking-poll-march-2022/.
- ⁹ "West Health-Gallup 2021 Healthcare in America Report," West Health, 2021, https://s8637.pcdn.co/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/2021-Healthcare-In-America_West-Health-and-Gallup.pdf.
- ¹⁰ Audrey Kearney et al., "Americans' Challenges with Health Care Costs," Kaiser Family Foundation, December 14, 2021, https://www.kff.org/health-costs/issue-brief/americans-challenges-with-health-care-costs/.
- ¹¹Ashley Kirzinger et al., "KFF Health Tracking Poll March 2022: Economic Concerns and Health Policy, the ACA, and Views of Long-Term Care Facilities," Kaiser Family Foundation, March 31, 2022, https://www.kff.org/health-costs/poll-finding/kff-health-tracking-poll-march-2022/.
- ¹² Michelle McGhee and Will Chase, "How America's Top Hospitals Send Patient Costs Soaring," *Axios,* https://www.axios.com/hospital-billing/.
- ¹³ Phillip Tseng, et al., "Costs Associated with Physician Billing and Insurance-Related Activities," *JAMA Network,* February 20, 2018, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2673148.
- ¹⁴ Ateev Mehrotra et al., "Americans Support Price Shopping for Health Care, but Few Actually Seek out Price Information: Health Affairs Journal," *Health Affairs*, August 1, 2017, https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2016.1471.
- ¹⁵ Karen Caffarini, "Most Patients Rely on Word of Mouth When Picking a New Doctor," *American Medical News*, December 22, 2008, https://amednews.com/article/20081222/business/312229993/7/.



References

- ¹⁶ Sarah Kliff, Josh Katz, and Rumsey Taylor, "Hospitals and Insurers Didn't Want You to See These Prices. Here's Why.," *The New York Times,* August 22, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/08/22/upshot/hospital-prices.html.
- ¹⁷ Anna Wilde Matthews, Melanie Evans, and Tom McGinty, "Hospitals Face Penalties for First Time for Failing to Make Prices Public," *The Wall Street Journal,* June 8, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/articles/hospitals-face-penalties-for-first-time-for-failing-to-make-prices-public-11654731977.
- ¹⁸ John (Xuefeng) Jiang, Martin A. Makary, and Ge Bai, "Comparison of US Hospital Cash Prices and Commercial Negotiated Prices for 70 Services," *JAMA Network* Open 4, no. 12 (October 2021), https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.40526.
- ¹⁹ David Scheinker et al., "Reducing Administrative Costs in US Health Care: Assessing Single Payer and Its Alternatives," *Health Services Research*, March 31, 2021, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1475-6773.13649.
- ²⁰ "Senators Braun and Hassan Call for Enforcement of Hospital Price Transparency Rule in Letter to CMS," Maggie Hassan U.S. Senator for New Hampshire, September 21, 2021, https://www.hassan.senate.gov/news/press-releases/senators-braun-and-hassan-call-for-enforcement-of-hospital-price-transparency-rule-in-letter-to-cms.

ppi

The Progressive Policy Institute is a catalyst for policy innovation and political reform based in Washington, D.C., with offices in Brussels and Berlin. Its mission is to create radically pragmatic ideas for moving America beyond ideological and partisan deadlock.

Founded in 1989, PPI started as the intellectual home of the New Democrats and earned a reputation as President Bill Clinton's "idea mill." Many of its mold-breaking ideas have been translated into public policy and law and have influenced international efforts to modernize progressive politics.

Today, PPI is developing fresh proposals for stimulating U.S. economic innovation and growth; equipping all Americans with the skills and assets that social mobility in the knowledge economy requires; modernizing an overly bureaucratic and centralized public sector; and defending liberal democracy in a dangerous world.

© 2022 PROGRESSIVE POLIC

PROGRESSIVE POLICY INSTITUTE ALL RIGHTS RESERVED.

PROGRESSIVE POLICY INSTITUTE 1156 15th Street NW Ste 400 Washington, D.C. 20005

Tel 202.525.3926 **Fax** 202.525.3941

info@ppionline.org progressivepolicy.org